

OVERFLOW MEETING

MINUTES

March 7, 2012
3:00 -5:00 p.m.
ADMINISTRATIVE PROCEDURES________________________________________________
ROLL CALL
Present: 
Heidi Buchanan, Beverly Collins, Chris Cooper, Cheryl Daly, Elizabeth Heffelfinger, Christopher Hoyt, Leroy Kauffman, Rebecca Lasher, Beth Lofquist, Erin McNelis, Ron Michaelis, Steve Miller, Malcolm Powell, Bill Richmond, Phil Sanger, Kathy Starr, Wes Stone, Vicki Szabo, Erin Tapley, Ben Tholkes, Cheryl Waters-Tormey
Members with Proxies: 
David Hudson, Luther Jones, David McCord, Elizabeth McRae, Leigh Odom, Kadie Otto,  Chuck Tucker, 
Members absent: 

Justin Menickelli 

Recorder: 

Ann Green
It was requested and approved that the order of the meeting be suspended to allow for an Administrative Report from Beth Lofquist who needs to leave the meeting early to be given first. 
Administrative Report/Interim Provost Beth Lofquist:
Beth’s written report was distributed earlier. Beth expanded on that information in the report with information on the Faculty Salary Proposal. There was question about why faculty salary proposal increases were not put in the local tuition request to GA. Beth explained that they were advised not to by GA at the CAO meeting. Chapel Hill did it anyway and Beth hopes that if they allowed Chapel Hill to do so that they are going to allow the rest of the institutions to go back and do that as well. Beth pointed out that this was not an intent to say that we are not interested in doing this because we are absolutely are interested for faculty and staff as well. 
In discussion on Indirects there was a comment on Indirects. 

Comment: The report says there is the intent that 10% be to PI, why can’t it be explicitly 10% to PI? 

There are some faculty members that feel they are vulnerable to the whims of the department head. They earned it; they ought to get it explicitly. 

Response: from Mark: It’s trying to minimize on that.  The expectation will be when this is put in place there will be some reporting on this because the reason the Chancellor wants to do this is to increase external grants so part of that accountability—but the expectation that 10% be passed through the PI, the alternative is that they would have to set up an indirect account for every faculty member on campus.
Comment: It’s easily done. X State did it. It just happens automatically.

Response from Mark: It could well be. This is a trial period and it will be adapted. There will be assessments that go along with the task force. So, if it ends up that that be the way to do it because it’s not happening, then that could certainly be considered. 

Comment: If it’s not happening; then we have to go back and say fix it…why don’t we just do it right in the first place. How many PIs do we have?

Response from Mark: Right now, those with external funding, probably 80 as a guess. 

Comment: That could easily be done in a couple hours.

Response from Mark: It hasn’t been implemented yet...

Response from Beth: Well, and the task force can certainly wrestle with that, but that’s good feedback. 

Comment: Who is the task force? 

Response: The task force is not established yet. It’s a chancellor’s task force and that is still being finalized.

Comment: Strong, strong, strong recommendation for faculty on the task force.

Response from Mark: I guarantee faculty will be on the task force. 

Asheville Space: Beth has met with Program Directors and other interested parties and they are trying to finalize plans for the space at Biltmore Park. They hope to be in the new space in August. 
Beth had a meeting this week with those that could be there from the Budget Advisory Committee of faculty, staff and student representatives. The purpose of the meeting was to gather what they are hearing and what they see as the priorities. Those presentations are to the Chancellor’s Leadership Council on Monday. Beth said that she has enjoyed what she is learning through this process.

Beth said she understands there is a lot of consternation on the Chancellor’s installation about funding and where the funding is coming from and even though funding is coming from private donations, people are concerned. She understands and had to reconcile this in her own mind. She explained it is being funded by private funding. It is concerning to her that those dollars would make great contributions to scholarships as well. What she is witnessing through this is that for the last several years there has been disengagement with Western Carolina with alumni and other supporters, our community at large. This week of events they have tried to target celebrating our institution, what our faculty do, what our students do and our community partners to make this a celebration about Western. It’s not just about David and Susan joining us. It’s an opportunity to celebrate who we are. Beth said what she is witnessing is that people are reengaging with the institution and are putting money that had not been being given to us in the past. She thinks we are reengaging people and that these relationships will benefit us for years to come.  The installation is the impetus for that reengagement. This is what she hopes will come out of this.
Beth talked to a group of students about the installation today and they asked some very good questions about the installation. Beth encouraged everyone to participate. It is a historic event for our institution. They have tried to organize it as a celebration of the institution; not just about David and Susan Belcher. 
Beth said classes are not being cancelled, but they strongly encourage faculty to attend and to encourage students to attend. Beth also addressed the cost of the invitations and why they weren’t emails instead. Beth said Dianne Lynch and she had talked about it and the encouragement was that it was better to err on the side of people feeling like they warranted the same invitation as other special guests. Beth said she understands the concern, but this was the thinking behind it. 

The last item Beth talked about is the impact of the retirement of Scott Higgins, Dean of the Graduate School and Research. As in all retirements and changes in positions, it gives an opportunity to look at the Graduate School and Research. Scott has done a great job in bringing the School along. When he took it over there was a lot of work to be done. To take it to the next level should it be at the structure that it is now or does it need to be structured differently? This gives an opportunity to look at that. The Chancellor came to the Council of Deans yesterday to gather input. They would like to hold a forum and they have documents from the Task Force that worked on the sponsored research task force that Senate had last year and from a report from Steve Leath. The Chancellor has no preconceived notions of how it should be. He has been at other institutions and has explored other institutional structures that have worked at other places, but he really wants to get feedback before we move forward in a permanent way. There will be opportunities for people to give feedback on this. Scott is planning to retire at the end of June. 
Comment: Are there any structural constraints in terms – does UNC GA have anything to do with the structure of graduate studies and where they are?
Response from Beth: No. Steve Leath who is employed by GA came to our campus and gave us feedback on some support structures that we need to have in place and we have already moved forward on some of that, like a compliance officer, giving more support to sponsored research those kinds of things. They’ve put some pieces in place, but as far as the organizational structure it’s up to each campus.
Comment: …yesterday at the Chancellor’s division budget hearings there was a request for a director of millennial campus initiative that part of the question was how would this person potentially fit in a restructuring or not of the Graduate School. That’s something to be thinking of when you are thinking of forum topics. How do you see the Millennial Initiative working with such a graduate school of research and development? The faculty that were there highly encouraged that faculty be considered for such a position that it is not only looking at external.
Response from Beth: I will tell you and I’ve heard this in many arenas, that he has no bias when it comes to internal, external candidates for positions. His mantra is…best person for the position regardless of whether they are internal or external…

Comment: On the table in the restructuring are the Graduate School and Sponsored Programs being considered jointly?

Response from Beth: They could not be or they could be. …Different institutions do it differently. This whole Millennial Initiative is a public private initiative that is supposed to facilitate some sponsored research that feeds into the teacher scholar model that feeds into the programming that feeds into the programming on our Millennial Campus. We’ve got with that coming on board, as well as this transition, an opportunity to think about can we merge some of that; does it make sense….

Comment: Is the Council of Deans going to get to see the proposed APR about restructuring? At the meeting with the Senate and the COD there was some discussion about displeasure about not having had any…

Response from Beth: I find that interesting since there were a couple of deans on the task force that developed reorganization process. If I remember correctly, I’m going back to check our minutes, I thought it had been presented to the COD as it was developed. It certainly is not a problem to take it to the COD and talk about it…but they had representation and I’m pretty sure those representatives had feedback as it was being developed.  Maybe they haven’t seen the finished product and that may be what they are questioning and that’s fine. I understand that. Discussion continued.

COUNCIL REPORTS________________________________________________________________

Collegial Review Council/Vicki Szabo, Chair:

The resolution on Faculty Handbook Section 4.11 about Emeritus Status was brought forward. Emeritus status is a new process that was created last year. There was no process prior to last year. In going through the process with applicants this year, the committee felt there was need for additional information that had not been there before. The process has been amended in this resolution in B.1. c. to state candidates must apply within two years of the retirement date and in B.2. on process to change the language for clarification and to add that the Department Head will add final five years AFE reports to the application. The purpose of this was so that the committees who may or may not know the candidate can see what their status prior to their leaving. The committee chose five years of AFE reports to parallel PTR. The rest of the changes are for clarification only. The only real addition is the five years of AFE reports.
Comment: The final five years AFE does seem like it puts more emphasis on those five years…I agree it mimics PTR, but I almost worry it does too much and it almost seems like post tenure review too. These people going up for emeritus almost seem like they have – I mean the whole point is the entirety of their career. I know there is a lot of consternation from some of the first people going up for emeritus when we first wrote it thinking this will be just like going up for tenure again. I like a lot of flushing out stuff, but I do worry a little bit about that…
Response from Vicki: What I didn’t include in this resolution because it wasn’t changed is the language from B.1 Qualifications which is “Successful candidates for emeritus professor will have had permanent tenure and at least ten years full time employment at Western prior to retirement. B. a consistent record of quality performances demonstrated by one or more of the following: a recognized record of substantial scholarly achievement, a recognized record of outstanding teaching, a recognized record of significant service.” The addition of the final five years AFE was to frankly understand who these people were within their – not to judge their final five years production because they are going to have one of those standards. It’s to understand if this person went out in a blaze of glory in a good way or a bad way. 

Comment: So, if you looked at Fred Hinson, his last, I would argue that Fred Hinson probably deserves emeritus status at Western…his last five years AFE, he doesn’t really have…a lot of people do administration work at the end of their career…

Comment: I think the decision isn’t necessarily based on those AFEs. That’s more a documentation point.

Comment: Right. But, we sit on those committees and we have very little information and that is the majority of what you are giving people and they are just naturally going to look at those. 

Comment: You mentioned being consistent with PTR and PTR requires four years.

Response from Vicki: We can change it.

Comment: This is a little bit off the subject, it seems to me in this institution when you retire you fall off the cliff; you have no access to much of anything within the university. The only way you get it is through emeritus status. It seems to be rather myopic in the sense that retirees can make contributions. It’s not today’s issue, but I would think we would want to think about retirees and their rights in the university community.
Comment: To get back to X’s point; could we say the latest instead of final? Or add a phrase…the point of them being administrators is a good point, is there a yearly review instead.

Comment: I see what you mean. There could be a lot of faculty that go out with an administrative title…I don’t know the short answer, my guess is it could be across the board for the variety of administrative roles that it might be. They could be a center director in their last years or a dean, or an interim provost. It might be good to think about broadening that. You wouldn’t want on Fred Hinson go back to what he did in 1976 to 80.

Comment: Except that it is emeritus faculty.

Comment: Right, it’s professor. You don’t want to have their evaluations as administrator. I could have been a great administrator, but not really as professor.

Comment from Vicki: We’d like to change it to four years as a friendly amendment. (This was agreed).
Comment: I think X and X are driving an important point…being emeritus here, I don’t think it should feel like going up for tenure again. That’s nice to be inclusive. I don’t think we want to be elitist about that particular item. I’m not sure if the last five years…you could leave it open and say provide a CV and documentation of the following.

Response from Vicki: The reason we added this was simply to make it parallel to PTR. We weren’t trying to add some greater exclusivity to this. We did not have a curtail on date which we’ve now added which may clear up some of the difficulties we’ve experienced this year by people who went up this year who were not known by some of the committees by adding you must apply within two years if that’s not too constraining. That may clarify some of the issues. The reason we added AFE reports was simply to make it parallel with other process rather than to add any degree of or to exclude people based on performance evaluations, but also just to give a better record of how this person contributed to life at the university. That’s the rationale behind this addition.

Comment: I love the two years. I think it makes a whole lot of sense. To me, it’s the administrator issue which is a legitimate issue. I am concerned that people in their careers and sometimes in different places where they spend most of it and I don’t know that I want this to be…when we made it mirror that process it was partly because we wanted faculty to have more ownership of it. Before just deans could make this and it could sit for a long time. I think it was to get it moving along…I just worry about those last few years especially given how people’s career trajectories change and people’s contributions change. I think you could have somebody who had 25 years of incredible service to the university and the last four years weren’t that great. I don’t know that that would necessarily mean it wouldn’t deserve. In the guidelines it does spell that out, but I think if you don’t have a lot of information, you go with the information that you do have. 
A motion was made and seconded to divide the resolution and to vote on other changes and not vote on the five years AFE issue. 

Hand Vote on dividing the resolution on Faculty Handbook 4.11 and on considering the five years AFE separately.
Yes: 22
No: None
Abstain: None
The motion passed.

There was no further discussion on the other changes within the resolution.

Hand Vote on the Resolution for changes to Faculty Handbook 4.11 excluding the addition of five years AFEs. 
Yes: 22
No: None
Abstain: None

The motion passed.
Comment: I would suggest that we send this back to Council to clarify what the department head would add. The AFE is a faculty thing; it’s not particularly an administrative thing…the points that have been made are valid…discussion continued.

Motion was made and seconded to return the four (previously five) year topic back to council. 

Comment: I’m wondering what are we going to accomplish at council?

Response from Vicki: To me, it seems most expeditious to strike the language and simply leave the clarified language in, but I’m happy if people would like us to consider more information. Right now, we have a CV and a cover letter which has not been adequate information in some cases, which is why we brought this forward. We can go back and finesse the language so that it says something to the affect of AFE statements and / or performance evaluations for faculty who ended their careers as administrators…that’s fine. We might consider doing something like that.

Comment: I think something like that would be helpful. What we are saying is the AFE might be of guidance, but if we can’t then we need to have room for something else that can be substituted. Actually having a phrase to explain what that is sounds like it’s a start.

Comment: I like the language that Vicki just stated.

Discussion continued.

Vote on the sending the changes to Faculty Handbook 4.11 specifically on the addition of four years AFEs back to CRC:

Yes: 22
No: None
Abstain: None

The motion passed.

Faculty Affairs Council/Heidi Buchanan, Chair:

Heidi discussed the issue of fixed term and adjunct faculty contracts expiring and when they do, the computer access is cut off almost immediately after classes are over. This had been originally brought up in the August meeting. IT and the campus attorney and the Provost Office have been working on possible resolutions. It looks like there may be some language that can be re-worded in the contracts to extend access. Heidi will have more information at the next meeting. 

The resolution on open searches was discussed next. Heidi mentioned that the most recent search for Interim Provost was much more open.
Comment:  Isn’t the closed search process something that is institutional?

Response from Erin: From my understanding, this caused a bit of a stink in other stuff. The GA states that it is not a UNC system policy and that it is up to each institution to make that choice. Our legal counsel and Ann Lemon with Human Resources at GA state this. 

Comment: …all positions? Staff? All positions up to and including chancellor?

Comment: Those are still open.

Comment: But they are.

Comment: Not only do I not want to know; in a lot of ways it may be none of my business. My understanding is the impetus behind this is we care a lot about academic administrators are and (unclear) and probably for upper level faculty positions, but I’m not sure we care about fixed term people…it seems like there is almost an administrative burden in announcing these things.

Comment from Mark Lord:  That is. Once we all pass this one thing I know is part of my job is to implement the policy and this is really nebulous. Forgetting any comments on pros and cons, it is just what will constitute making the search open? Does that mean we have to announce, “Dear WCU?” Name a position on campus…what do we really want to know and what is that work load burden that literally every search and some of these we know we don’t care about. It might be good to think about what it is that you are really after. Right now, if this shifts to our office to implement, I’m not sure I would know what to do with it.
Comment: Can we amend the language to say something about positions with supervisory responsibilities or positions in academic affairs from department head up. The idea was clearly about upper level positions in administration. I’m really glad with the Chancellor that we ended up with and in some ways I think it’s unfair to the Chancellor for him to come in in a shroud of secrecy…we’re not doing that with the provost which I think is great, you could say the same with the deans. Maybe we could just play with the language.
Comment:  To that point, could we pass a resolution that actually binds…
Comment: We can’t pass a resolution that binds anything. We can request.

Comment: I think what we are looking at is basically, although I think this probably takes a bit more research is EPA and non-faculty EPA with supervisory positions. Discussion continued.

Comment from Heidi: We didn’t recommend a procedure for making this information available, but I don’t think we envisioned getting an email every time somebody came for an interview. I think there is a difference between making it publically available and publically announcing it. So maybe that’s where we can play with the wording. For instance our salaries are publically available…
Comment from Mark: That would be very open, if you just said that information is available. Then, it’s hardly anything to do. Again, I’m just talking for clarification. Plus some of the other issues you’re bringing up…some positions you just don’t care about.
A motion was made and seconded to send the resolution back to FAC. 

Comment: would it not just be that we can make it publically available rather than announce? 

Comment: It still doesn’t deal with who we are covering.

Comment:  What level of people?

Comment: Then it wouldn’t really matter.

Comment: It seems like it needs to be there in what stage…like the finalist when they are invited, the finalist after they have already come here? The timing of these things can be kind of weird.

Comment:  I think there are two choices. We need to define what level in each division or we just say make it available and if someone cares they can call and once they know they can share it.
Comment: I’m concerned about confidentiality because confidentiality is important up to a point in the process. 

Comment: Most of your talk and I don’t know the HR rules with some of these and that can be part of implementing. We know what the focus is on; we want an open Chancellor’s search if this happens again; that’s obviously the impetus behind that (or provost or dean)…

Comment:  The reason I’m in favor of sending it back instead of just saying making it publically available is so that it can have some teeth when it comes back. We want to say there are some positions that have open searches.

Comment: But this is saying everything is publically available. I do think if somebody wants to ask if you are a finalist or for an administrative associate’s job, we are a public university and it should apply there, but your point is a good one…but I think publically available has teeth.
Comment: I think one thing we could do as a council is run this by Kathy Wong. SPA may address issues of making stuff available on those searches and if the way it is currently written we haven’t exempted that. After hearing this conversation, there’s probably a couple of other people we should have look at it to make sure that it does what we want it to do and not something we’ve walked over into.

Vote on the sending the Resolution on Open Searches back to Council:

Yes: 23
No: None
Abstain: None

The motion passed.
Rules Committee/Cheryl Waters-Tormey, Chair:

Cheryl explained there was a resolution that was submitted to the Rules Committee that was effectively to change the voting practices of Senate so there would be a recording of votes with a public voting record of the members.  The committee unanimously agreed to not bring this forward for several reasons. They recognize that we do have constituencies and it is good to know who is there and how they voted, however, this is not our only job and we’re volunteering and the idea is that right now and recently it has been a very congenial environment. Some have mentioned it hasn’t always been that way.  Secondly, it is a concern for anyone who is going up for promotion or tenure or is involved with a controversial situation; or is a fixed term contract faculty. In addition, the meetings are open so anyone can come and hear the discussion and see how the votes are going and there are minutes of the discussions. The committee felt this was sufficient and it also follows the standard practices of committees. 
The committee will be working on streamlining wording in the governance documents about voting and structures and maybe even consolidating a couple of committee. This will be brought to the next meeting.

OTHER

REPORTS________________________________________________________________________

Old Business: 
None
New Business:

None

SENATE

REPORTS________________________________________________________________________

Chair Report/Erin McNelis:
A written report was distributed with the meeting materials earlier. Faculty Senate met with the Council of Deans last Monday. Erin is preparing the minutes. They were not able to get to all the questions that had been submitted to the Senators, but it was a good discussion. 
Erin has been asked by April Tallant for volunteers from Faculty Senate for an event around 12:00 at the fountain. This is part of the Installation Steering Committee plans. 

Emails have been going out regarding the upcoming elections. Nominees are still needed especially for chair and vice-chair. If a person stepped up for the chair, Cheryl or Erin are willing to be vice-chair to help with consistency. 
Comment: Is there any way to think about our structure so we have a chair elect the previous year? 

Response from Erin: That’s very much a possibility. Staff Senate has that, other places as well. It can be a one year elect or two year. It is a possibility and it has been raised that you split some of the duties of the Faculty Senate portion versus all of the other functions and committee work or if you want to have a social person and a Senate job person. 
Comment: How do we move that to something we actually debate?

Response from Cheryl: You ask the Rules Committee.

Comment: I’d like to ask the Rules Committee.

Comment: Another thing, technically there is a course release that the Provost Office supports, but the way we do elections right now, the assignments for the Fall have already been made. So, there is some functionality to it.

Comment from Erin: It probably won’t help this time, but I really think that is part of the restructuring of Senate. The councils and leadership as well, is there a better way to do this? Because it’s different types of personalities that different types of interest in the job, but not everybody wants all pieces. The Provost Office has been very gracious to help with the course release to help with the time associated with those. That doesn’t include attending Student, or SGA Senate or monthly reports for the monthly forum which I have opted to do, but it’s not a requirement.

Comment from Erin: Part of the thought is that if you have a full faculty member or full professor, who is not in an administrative position, because chair and vice chair have to have 50% of duties coming from teaching, so that is one of the things. As you move further in your career you tend to move to administration, but we have a lot of people who are very active, but these positions can slow your trajectory towards full professor and we want to be able to protect it. If that is not in somebody’s two year trajectory kind of thing than this might be the job for you, but we would like to ask you to encourage your full professors, those that are not in administration to consider this seriously – that they may have a little bit better availability. 
You may recall at the last Faculty Senate meeting of every year that we have appointments that need to be made. Erin said it was requested at last April’s meeting that it not be done as a last minute thing and why take the runner up in an election that is done, why not do the due diligence and ask for appointments and look at who volunteers for appointments? Erin said regarding the list of Faculty Senate Appointments or Faculty Chair is something she would rather have the Faculty Senate give her who Senate would like for her to appoint when it is a requirement of the chair. We have Athletics Committee, Paul A. Reid, the Information Technology Council has two seats; Administrative Technology Advisory Committee and the Infrastructure Technology Advisory Committee all require appointments. Erin’s intention is to make an announcement for any people interested in Senate considering them for these, to please contact Senate so it can be open for discussion prior to the last meeting. Erin would like to ask the Senate for recommendations for how to go about this. Are there too many requests for nominations right now and should she hold off until closer to the March meeting? Do you want to discuss these in March and vote in April or if you have the names and comments that people want to submit, given to you ahead of the April meeting is that sufficient time for a decision.

Comment: …if you sent out or posted on the website who the nominees will be, we have the opportunity to look them over and if you limit the discussion to some fixed length of time, then that mean we could just do it all in April.

Erin said she will plan it for April and will wait a little while for nomination requests to die down. 

The Millennial Initiative update is that Senate and Staff Senate leadership met with Steve Warren a week ago to talk about the initiative and will be following up by creating a forum for students, faculty and staff with three or four possible times. Erin mentioned that the Chancellor’s division would like to hire a director for next year. Erin said she thinks as faculty this is something they need to talk about to determine if this is something t they are interested in. 
The Collegial Review Council looked at the possibility of a non-tenure track faculty promotion option. UNC Charlotte has something like this. Heidi mentioned that the Faculty Affairs Council is taking this up and will be discussing it tomorrow. 

Erin said she received a good bit of email after the reporter’s article on the salary study mainly expressing displeasure that faculty were not directly involved in the analysis for conducting the survey. There are two types of views. Melissa Wargo thought have a faculty member as co-chair could add credibility for the faculty to the study as well as assist if that person is better at statistical analysis which Henry Wong had indicated was not his forte. At the Chancellor’s budget review yesterday, Henry Wong’s office put in a request for an external person to be hired to do the statistical analysis. So those are two extremes, going outside of campus for expertise or using our faculty in expertise. Erin invited Henry Wong and Melissa to the next Senate Planning Team to discuss and follow up. Melissa will be out of town, but Henry had an engagement. Erin would like to know from this group if having faculty involvement in this is something the Faculty Senate would like to pursue, if it is a legal option. Discussion continued. 
Comment: …it would be interesting to know what the goal or desired outcome of doing the study is before committing a lot of time to it. I would like to see that pretty clearly defined before we embark on that. I haven’t heard that yet.
Comment: There’s also a difference between helping to design the process and workload definitions as opposed to actually participating in the study. I think there are some things that you need faculty help with such as to define criteria or categories, but don’t necessarily have to participate in the study.

Erin said it may have been noticed at the last meeting they asked the Chancellor a particular question to address of what did he pick up on as faculty needs, desires, issues, positive things and room for improvement. Erin asked if there are suggestions of things that we would like the Chancellor to address at the next meeting? There were no immediate suggestions, but Erin asked if anything comes up to please let it be known by sending it to Erin or any member of the Senate Planning Team.
The new Faculty Senate Sharepoint site for meeting and council materials was discussed. Dixie Lawson is conducting training sessions for Faculty Senators and has developed a tutorial that was sent out by email.

The meeting was adjourned.
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